[image: image1]
Delta Sigma Phi Alumni
[image: image2.wmf] 

 

SLO / CA
Alumni Newsletter
Issue #18:  Fall 2018 / 11-12-18
FELLOW ALUMNI - DURING CHAPTER CLOSURE:
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WE ARE THE PYRAMID
 OF BROTHERHOOD
THIS ISSUE'S COVER-IMAGE AND THEME
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EPSILON RHO ALUMNI

 

THE PYRIMID:  In past decades, the men of our and a few other DSP undergrad chapters, referred to their chapter house as "The Pyramid."  We would hear, "Meet you back at the Pyramid."  The Pyramid was a physical place, a location, and the center of undergrad brotherhood activity.  These two photos to the right are from past DSP scrapbooks.
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During closure, alumni have re-purposed our SLO facility as an off-campus student residence.  Our 68-years of fraternal memorabilia was moved to off-site commercial storage.  The former chapter property is managed by a commercial property management company in SLO.
With our physical fraternal facility closed and re-purposed, and our fraternal program fully dissolved, we are without presence in SLO.  The chapter no longer exists to sustain our legacy, memorabilia, or Delta Sig values.  However, our 68-years of men, unique experiences, and exceptional bond continue!  Alumni must now be the Pyramid until our chapter is restored.
WE ARE NOW THE PYRAMID!
We can build our Pyramid-Of-Brotherhood by finding, connecting, and informing our alums.  We ask each of you to join our SLO DSP Alumni Association.  Think of our Pyramid as an organized group with three goals.  These are:
Goal #1:  Preserve our unique fraternal memorabilia during chapter closure;

Goal #2.  Respectfully advocate for chapter recognition and re-chartering; and,

Goal #3.  Demonstrate the level of needed alumni engagement available to responsibly guide the restarted chapter and program to achieve University and National Fraternity operating expectations.
EACH OF US IS AN ESSENTIAL BUILDING-BLOCK OF OUR PYRAMID!
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THE COVER:  The Pyramid and Palm Tree image on the cover is computer-generated and custom-designed for Epsilon Rho alumni.  It reminds us that during closure - we are the Pyramid.  
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SYMBOLISM:  The Pyramid represents the strength and endurance of the deep brotherly bond our chapter's alumni feel - as Delta Sigs have felt nationally since 1899.  The Palms represent our 19 years at 1134 Palm Street, and our 46 years at our palm-fronted California Street facility.  
The photo to the right is from archives and was taken in 1972.  Do the trees in our Pyramid image look familiar?
IN THIS ISSUE
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Former Chapter House Renovated While Empty Over Summer
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The Fall ACB Meeting Was Held By Phone As An Executive Planning Session 
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Excerpts From ACB Meeting Minutes And Recording 
· ACB Frustrated With Operating An Apartment House
· ACB Considering Many Options - Some Considering Lease Or Sale Of Chapter House
· ACB Passed One Motion:  $1,600 For Appraisal Of Chapter Property
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ACB President's Message, by Jonathan Peabody Monfort, F'81
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Outgoing Executive Director Announces Stricter Alcohol Policy
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New Executive Director Appointed
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National Fraternity President's Messages
· The Importance of Alumni Engagement to Chapter Reinstatement and Success
· Programs that Promote Chapter Risk-Management Awareness and Responsibility
· New National Outreach Program to Alumni-and-Undergraduate Leaders of All Chapters Conveys Expectations and Supportive Resources, and Consequences for Non-Compliance
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National Fraternity And University Approve Alumni Continuance Of Philanthropic Poly P Scholarship During Chapter Closure
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University Removes Probation On Greek System
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Alumni Reunion And ACB Meeting-And-Elections:  In SLO, April 12-14, 2019, During Open House Weekend
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Help Build Our Alumni Pyramid
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Former Chapter House Renovated While Empty Over Summer
Subsequent to the Chapter's dissolution on April 1, 2018, all fraternal insignia and memorabilia (pledge paddles, plaques, etc.) were moved to off-site storage during May, 2018.  This was done to demonstrate full compliance with University and our National Fraternity directives, and to meet future uncertainties.  ACB hired a property-management company to renovate and manage rental operations.  Over summer, while the building was empty, this company thoroughly cleaned, repaired, and renovated our building.
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After everyone moved out and took their possessions, the building was emptied and thoroughly cleaned.  Most of the remaining contents, shown in this photo, were unworthy of donation and were thrown away.  ACB Vice-President/Housing Rick Rengel, AIA, F'75, directed the property management company's renovation program.
Walls were patched, doors were repaired or replaced as needed, and the entire interior was painted.  Carpets were cleaned or replaced, bedroom ceiling lights were replaced with standardized fixtures, a combination ceiling fan-and-light was installed in each suite living room, and exhaust fans were installed in the suite bathrooms.  Suites were rented as unfurnished.  Here are a few post-renovation photos:
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        Bedroom                     Bathroom           Suite Living Room             Common Kitchen
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The Fall ACB Meeting Was Held By Phone As An Executive Planning Session 

On Wednesday evening, October 24, 2018, ACB held an executive planning meeting via phone in which five alumni participated.  These five were ACB officers, which constituted a quorum to legally conduct corporate business.  Two alumni officers were absent.  One was unavailable due to being in-transit during travel, and the other officer, unaware of the meeting, said he would have liked to attend.  When subsequently asked, ACB President Jonathan Monfort, F'81, said this was the Fall meeting.

Excerpts From ACB Meeting Minutes And Recording:  October 24, 2018 
This meeting's minutes could be summarized as:
#1.  ACB is frustrated with operating an apartment house;
#2.  ACB considering many options - some considering leasing or selling the House; and,
#3.  ACB passed one motion:  authorizing $1,600 for appraisal of the chapter property.
The full meeting minutes are too long for inclusion in this bound newsletter.  They are contained in the insert.  Alumni are strongly encouraged to read the insert!

ACB President's Message, by Jonathan Peabody Monfort, F'81

Background For Readers:  For our occasional or only recent readers, Peabody is a past Alumni Association President, and previously served as ACB President from 2005 to 2011.  After a seven-year absence from the Board, at the April 2018 ACB meeting in SLO, he was appointed by the four attending ACB officers (a quorum) to fill the vacant President's position.  Our By-Laws allow for a quorum of ACB officers to fill vacant Board positions between odd-numbered-year elections which occur in April.  The next ACB election will be at the Spring ACB meeting in SLO on Saturday, April 13, 2019, at the Courtyard Marriot.  The meeting begins at 9 a.m.
(Editor's Note:  This is an abridged report.  The full report is twice as long, has greater discussion on important issues for alumni, and is provided in an insert.  These discussion items address what fraternal chapter model will best suit ACB and today's student culture.  All alumni should carefully read the full, inserted, report!)  
Brothers:

With great help from our alumni support base, we have successfully closed operations at the chapter.  ACB VP/Housing Rick Rengel's work with our property management team, and bridge-loans from generous alumni, have helped ACB successfully bring us to a clean and fresh-looking property, though more work remains.  Currently four of the six suites are rented.

Today's youth are different from many of us who were influenced by the greatest generation.  As the nature of student culture has evolved, our Fraternity and this ACB will have to evolve in how we operate and guide tomorrow's young men. 

Your ACB is considering a multitude of solutions for the chapter house as it is not a typical apartment complex as the residents share a common kitchen.  Your ACB is not suited to be a property manager.  As you may recall from our early days, the chapter operated the premises keeping it relatively clean and functional.  ACB was there for improvements.   Even with a property manager, we would need an owner's representative in the SLO area. 

We are seeking ideas from our alumni on how you would like to see us evolve.  One idea is for a consortium of alumni to buy and manage the property; the money from a sale could fund (future) scholarships for a long time.  Another idea is to just rent it to students or another organization.  We have had offers from another fraternity to buy or rent the property.  

 We seek your valuable input and ideas.

Jonathan "Peabody" Monfort, F '81 Anchors Away

Outgoing Executive Director Announces Stricter Alcohol Policy

Patrick Jessee, JD, out-going National Fraternity Executive Director, sends an important Fraternity message to all alumni, undergraduate members, and University and community partners across the country.  On September 10, 2018, prior to leaving in October, he announced an extension in the Fraternity's existing policy on alcohol.  Thank you Patrick for your years of service and guidance, and all the best!  
Here is our new National policy on alcohol:

In alignment with 65 other member fraternities from the North American Interfraternity Conference (NIC), Delta Sigma Phi has adopted a policy banning hard alcohol from chapter facilities and events. Since 2001, Delta Sigma Phi has followed its own Alcohol-Free Housing Policy, a policy stating that "alcohol may not be present at any time on a property owned, rented, or otherwise used as a chapter or new chapter facility." While chapters may apply for a waiver from this policy if they meet behavioral and educational expectations, the newly adopted hard alcohol ban strengthens Delta Sigma Phi's commitment to creating a safe fraternity environment. 

"This policy aligns with our commitment to the safety and well-being of our undergraduate members. With our Alcohol-Free Housing Policy, and our requirements for all new members to take part in GreekLifeEdu (a course that includes alcohol education), we are taking a firm stand on safety for our members," stated Patrick F. Jessee, Executive Director & CEO of Delta Sigma Phi.

The policy goes into effect immediately, and prohibits the presence of alcohol products above 15% ABV in any chapter facility or at any chapter event, except when served by a licensed third-party vendor. If a chapter receives a waiver for Delta Sigma Phi's Alcohol Free Housing Policy, they must still adhere to the ban on alcohol products 15% ABV or above.

YITBOS,
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Patrick F. Jessee, JD, CAE 

Executive Director & CEO


New Executive Director Appointed


Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity welcomes Phil Rodriguez, new Executive Director.
On October 22, 2018, Executive Director Rodriguez sent the following message.  It was in preparation for a new, National Fraternity, outreach to alumni and undergraduate leaders of all chapters.

Thank you for registering for "'All In' Call"!

This upcoming Wednesday, Oct. 24th, at 7:00 PM EST, I would like to host the first of what I am calling “All In” calls. This will be a select call with our ACB Presidents, Chapter Advisors, Undergraduate Presidents, Vice Presidents and Sergeants-at-Arms from across the country. These calls are meant to be focused-opportunities to highlight specific issues or strategies while also hearing from each of you. 

The topic for this call will be risk-mitigation. October and early November have historically been the highest risk infraction season for fraternities across the country. We want to briefly discuss best-practices, and how we can all collectively work together to ensure we are providing safe and responsible environments for our members and those who interact with Delta Sigma Phi. 

In the three weeks since starting my position, not a day has gone by where a risk issue has not been brought to my desk. As you know, Universities across the country are changing their approaches to Greek life. Their patience is wearing thin - to say the least. The responsibility is on us to show them we can be so much more. 

I know we can address these issues head-on by working together, so PLEASE join me and our National President, Jim Larson, for a short “All In” call to talk about how we can continue to work together to Build Better Men throughout our communities. 

YITBOS, 

Phil Rodriguez, Illinois State '03 

Executive Director 


National Fraternity President's Messages

(Jim Larson received both a BS Degree in Business and an MBA from Cal Poly)
· The Importance of Alumni Engagement to Chapter Reinstatement and Success

July 6, 2018
"Supportive alumni engagement is one of the most critical elements in a chapter's operating success.  Knowing this, alumni involvement is one of the primary factors Universities consider when deciding to re-recognize a chapter, and that we at DSP consider when deciding which closed chapters to invest in and re-constitute."
· Programs That Promote Chapter Risk-Management Awareness And Responsibility

October 21, 2018, excerpt from a message to alumnus Jim Evans, '58, PhD (printed with permission)
"One of the most important considerations the University is likely to look at will be the continued support of alumni to ensure proper oversight and support to the young men in a future chapter - and hearing about our National programs to develop the young brothers into quality members of the student body.  Our programs like the Leadership Institute, Presidents Academy, Summit, and Regional Leadership Academies will help us meet our responsibilities to the Cal Poly Community.  So will our on-line training.  The Lamp, Bystander Awareness, Greek Life EDU, Substance and Alcohol Abuse Interventions, and our Policies on Hazing, Harassment and Alcohol-Free Housing, are also important building blocks in how we will meet our commitment to the University, student body, and community."
· New National Outreach Program To Alumni-And-Undergraduate Leaders, Of All Chapters, Conveys Expectations, Supportive Resources, And Consequences For Non-Compliance

October 31, 2018

"The new Executive Director and I feel an absolute necessity to immediately begin to communicate directly with our chapter leaders and alumni volunteers. We must set clear behavioral expectations, understand how we can better support those who are trying to adhere to those expectations, and articulate the consequence for failure of living-up to the standards and values of Delta Sigma Phi. The campus environment has changed, and those organizations which don’t understand the magnitude of the changing landscape, and adapt, are destined to wither and retreat. We intend on conducting an on-going series of these “All In” calls!"
National Fraternity And University Approve Alumni Continuance Of Philanthropic Poly P Scholarship During Chapter Closure

Background:  The Poly P Scholarship was founded in 2012 by a DSP alumnus and his wife.  It provides DSP alumni an opportunity to collectively give-back directly to non-Greek men and women in support of their academic mission, while honoring our older fraternal alumni who built the present 35x50 foot hillside "P" in 1957.  Since 2012, $12,750 have been awarded based on merit and need.  We look forward to being able to continue this alumni program.
October 25, 2018, University email to National Fraternity President: 

Jim –

Thanks for reaching out and checking in.  Kathleen McMahon and I had a great call today with Phillip Rodriguez and we look forward to the future.

There are no concerns with the scholarship as long as it is truly independent of the undergraduate chapter.

Keith

_________________________________________

Keith B. Humphrey, Ph.D. 
Vice President for Student Affairs

Cal Poly
University Removes Probation On Greek System
San Luis Obispo's newspaper, The Tribune, reported on April 17, 2018: 

"Cal Poly President Jeffrey Armstrong has placed all Interfraternity Council fraternities and Panhellenic sororities on suspension, following outrage and protests last week over racist photos from a Lambda Chi Alpha fraternity party and new reports of other racially charged incidents at the university's Greek institutions."
On September 6, 2018, The Tribune reported:

Cal Poly Lifts Greek Life Suspensions Over Racist Photos As New School Year Begins

A blanket suspension of Cal Poly fraternities and sororities over racist incidents within the Greek community last spring has been lifted by President Jeffrey Armstrong heading into the new school year.  University spokesman Matt Lazier said the interim suspension was put in place to give the school’s Interfraternity Council fraternities and Panhellenic sororities “the opportunity to step back, examine their organizations and develop specific educational plans for how they will make diversity and inclusion a fundamental part of the fabric of Greek Life.”

Alumni Reunion And ACB Meeting-And-Elections:  April 12-14, 2019, During Open House Weekend

GOLF:

Golf Practice Round:  Thursday, April 11, 2019, at Black Lake Golf Course In Nipomo

Golf Tournament:  Friday, April 12, 2019, at Monarch Dunes Golf Course in Nipomo  

For Golf Information Contact:  Mike Harpo Roanhaus, S'70:  Mike.Roanhaus@gmail.com / 650-465-5930; or, Larry TA Everett, W'72:  805-550-2459; or, Jim Lurch Larson, W'72:  jwlarson2@hotmail.com / 847-309-0596
Fundraiser:  Our 2019 tournament will fundraise for future scholarships and training - for future members of a University-approved, Nationally-reconstituted chapter.  Funds will be held and managed by the National Fraternity's Foundation, in a dedicated-to-the-chapter 21st Century Fund account.  Donations are tax-deductable.  

According to Delta Sigma Phi tournament co-founder Jim Larson, "We want to support the academic achievement, training, and development of our next generation of brothers.  We feel this goal will resonate with our alumni who have been so generous in recent tournaments - raising $50,000 for Aware, Awake, Alive at the University.  We will fundraise for future scholarships in our belief that the chapter will return and, when it does, we will have funds in-place for member support."  
ALUMNI BBQ:


Thursday Afternoon-Evening, April 11, 2019
At Larry TA and Donna Everett's home

1050 La Serenata Way in Nipomo / 805-550-2459
For Information Contact:  Larry TA Everett (see above), or Ben Coco Parcasio, S'74, at benqparcasio@gmail.com / (831) 206-5536
ACB MEETING AND OFFICER ELECTIONS:

Saturday, April 13, 2019, Courtyard Marriot in SLO, 9 a.m.
Information:  ACB Secretary Eric Winkler, ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com / 310-408-7664



              Meet                                    Discuss Issues                                Vote On Our Future
                                                        And Run For Office
DECISIONS ARE MADE BY THOSE WHO SHOW UP
PER BY-LAWS:

TO RUN FOR OFFICE OR VOTE
YOU MUST BE PRESENT
ALUMNI DINNER-DANCE:

Saturday, April 13, 2019

Madonna Inn's Upstairs Garden And Round Rooms

Cocktails Begin At 5:30 p.m.

RSVP, Entree-Selection And Prepayment Required

Contact:  Chris Yabut Patterson cpatterson76@outlook.com / 530-941-3986

This is a wonderful couple's event!  

We Fundraise For:  Our alumni-funded scholarships for University men and women - "The Poly P Scholarship"
Auction Items Needed:  Do any of you have an auction item to donate for the silent auction table?  

Help Build Our Alumni Pyramid
The chapter was closed April 1, 2018, the fraternal program ended, and the undergraduate Executive Board dissolved.  We moved everything-fraternal to storage.  There is no Delta Sigma Phi organization in SLO to watch-over our 68-years of unique fraternal memorabilia, values, and principles.  We are now the Pyramid-Of-Brotherhood.  It is up to us to bridge-across-closure, and partner with the University in shared goals for student development.
Our SLO Storage Locker - The President's Chair ... Is Empty


We need 120 new Association members, at our $20-a-year membership rate, JUST to pay the $2,400 annual storage rent!  We are 70 members short of both this target and our overall goal of 250 members.  If you can, please add a donation to help us build a Chapter-restoration-and-support fund.  Thank you!
Give Electronically:  Go to PayPal.com, follow instructions, and give to:  dsp_at_calpoly@att.net.  

Give By Check:  Please make your check payable to DSP EP Alumni Assn. and mail it to Ray Calande (“Mumbles”, W’74) at 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA  95131-2547
Y.I.T.B.O.S. 
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